TOWN OF STAMFORD

SELECTBOARD MEETING

March 21, 2019
(UNAPPROVED)

Present:
Selectboard:  Nancy L. Bushika, Christopher Warren, and Carol Fachini.

Daniel J. Potvin and Michael Denault were not present.

Visitors:
Helen Fields and James Stimpson.

David R. Tatro, Road Commissioner.


William Levine, Emergency Management Coordinator.

Lori Shepard, Selectboard Secretary.
Nancy Bushika called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., opened with the pledge of allegiance, welcomed everyone, and read a statement with procedural rules for the meeting.  There were no changes to the agenda or its order.

PLANNING COMMISION

1.  The public hearing on the revision of the Town Plan to include the new Chapter 10 Energy Plan will be held on Monday, March 25, 2019 at 7 p.m. at the town office and all are encouraged to attend.
2.  At their last meeting the Planning Commission discussed hiring someone to officially take the minutes of their meetings.  Helen Fields asked if there were any issues and guidance from the Selectboard concerning hiring someone.  The Planning Commission has an account with over $3,000.00.  Chris Warren felt it is their money and if they had enough, he had no problem with them using it.  The account is from a grant more than 25 years old which Nancy Bushika thinks was for mapping.  It is so old there is no documentation on the account.  Nancy Bushika said with nine members on the board, they should have a board member take minutes instead.  There are several members who have not been attending meetings.  The Planning Commission decided at their last meeting to send letters to members stating if members do not show up for several consecutive meetings without extenuating circumstances, they will be asked to resign because it has been difficult to make quorum.  The treasurer has been chipping away at this account to pay various Planning Commission expenses which have not been related to mapping.   Nancy Bushika agreed that she also used these funds to pay their expenses when she was town clerk.  Helen Fields will go back to the Planning Commission to discuss this further.  Chris Warren felt an improved, clear communication to the rest of the town is a worthwhile reason to spend the money.
STAMFORD SEED SAVERS GROUP

1.  The Seed Savers Group have a lot of activities coming up:  seed swaps, a Day in the Dirt in April, maybe a Mother’s Day breakfast, and building a garden shed, to name a few.  They received a $500.00 grant from Vermont Community Garden Network.  They have a matching grant program so they will post a matching grant fund on the internet of up to $250.00 and if we get donors to raise the $250.00, they will match it and we will receive $1,000.00.  They also applied for a $30,500.00 grant through the New England Grass Roots Environmental Fund and the award decision will be made in June.  Helen Fields was interested in a grant through the government to build a hoop house in our school garden, but she couldn’t obtain all the necessary approvals from the town and school by the grant deadline.  She plans to have all the information and approvals ready for next year.  She would like to have research done to see who owns the school land.  If she could get that information, it would be helpful.  Nancy Bushika asked if the town and townspeople own the land, does the school have control of everything?  Helen Fields would like to start a one-week summer garden camp pilot project in July.
2.  Helen fields thought it was important to keep the Selectboard up to date.  The Selectboard appreciates the updates but felt the Seed Savers are their own organization and are not under the Selectboard.

SOLAR

1.  Jim Stimpson wanted to update the Selectboard on the solar project in town. He had originally wanted the solar array on his property but changed his mind and talked to another resident about putting it on their property.    The feasibility study will be done soon.  Under the Public Utility commission rules, they have to go through the BCRC.  The BCRC reviewed Stamford maps and suggested preferred sites that were south facing and off the Main Road and then the Planning Commission was able to choose which areas they thought were more or less desirable.  The resident will need a letter from the Selectboard and the Planning Commission verifying that their location is a preferred solar site in the Selectboard’s eyes.  Renewable energy is regulated by the state and the town cannot interfere with it, but we can have a say in choosing preferred sites.

2.  Jim Stimpson said the solar company would like to see another solar in town.  It takes 1 – 1  1/2 acres for 150 kw system.  It could be located anywhere and the solar company would like to talk to the school and town.  It would be a grid-type system that would be called Stamford Community Electric.  Residents could buy into the system with a 20-year contract commitment to obtain a certain amount of kilowatts per year.  They would need about 10-15 people.  The solar company would maintain the system and would charge a lease fee.

MINUTES

MOTION by Chris Warren to accept the regular meeting minutes of March 7, 2019 as written.  SECONDED by Carol Fachini.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

SELECTBOARD ORDERS

The Selectboard reviewed and approved the following orders:


WARRANT #11  $   8,304.71   payroll 

WARRANT #12  $46,702.75   accounts payable

ROAD  CONDITIONS

1.  The roads are very muddy and bumpy.  Dave Tatro has spent half of his summer budget on gravel for muddy sections so at this point we will just have to deal with it.  The cost to use the right stone to permanently fix the areas would be too great.  Chris Warren suggested the board consider budgeting funds each year to fix one place at a time.  We are spending about $200,000.00 every five years to maintain half of our eleven miles of pavement.  We are spending more maintaining the blacktop than we are on gravel roads.  Dave Tatro said there used to be a road improvement line item where funds could be used to lay stone and gravel to improve the quality of roads each year.  Chris Warren would support a slow, long-term improvement of our roads and infrastructure.  Nancy Bushika received two compliments on how the town takes care of the roads.
2.  The highway crew has purchased clothing with the allotment and after the next uniform pick up, the uniform company should be done.  There has been no response from the main office concerning the town’s letter requesting termination of the contract.
RECYCLING

Nothing to report.

DOG KENNEL
1.  The dog kennel was delivered today.  It may have to be moved for the septic system installation.
2.  Luke McKay requested up to $200.00 to purchase supplies for the kennel such as locks for the doors, dog beds, food and water dishes, a heat source, and wood to make a shelf for storage.  Although propane heat was discussed, Luke McKay would prefer a space heater.  The Selectboard felt hay would be more practical than dog beds and agreed that a heat lamp or space heater should be sufficient.   They also suggested a plastic tote for the food and a steel trash can.  The board suggested he consult with Dave Tatro with any safety concerns.
MOTION by Chris Warren to approve the spending of up to $200.00 to stock the dog kennel with the necessary supplies.  SECONDED by Nancy Bushika.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  
DESIGNATION OF SELECTBOARD MEMBER TO REVIEW WARRANTS

MOTION by Chris Warren to designate Nancy Bushika to review bills and have the authority to approve payments prior to Selectboard meetings.  SECONDED by Carol Fachini.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  Carol Fachini agreed to be a backup if Nancy Bushika is busy.

DESIGNATION OF HIGHWAY LIASION

MOTION by Nancy Bushika to appoint Dan Potvin as liaison to the highway department.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

DESIGNATION OF SHERIFF/STATE POLCE LIAISON

MOTION by Nancy Bushika to appoint Mike Denault as liaison to the sheriff’s department/state police.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

SCHOOL/TOWN BUILDING
Nothing to report.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT

1.  Bill Levine went to the Northern Berkshire Regional Planning Commission meeting.  MEMA (Massachusetts Emergency Management Association) & FEMA is putting an emphasis on hazard mitigation.  They are conducting a program in April to identify problems and remedies to create a plan.  The town has a hazard mitigation plan that we have not worked on lately and should do more.  There is an August deadline for FEMA grant funding if Dave Tatro can come up with some culverts that need replacing for hazard mitigation purposes.  Dave Tatro is planning a hydraulic study for the culvert on Lincoln Road which could qualify for either a hazard mitigation grant or structures grant.
2.  They are planning a FEMA POD (point of distribution)  drill this summer.  They will create a live drill to practice distributing cases of water, sand bags, tarps, etc. to people in need.  They will be looking for volunteers.  They would like four cars per minute for five hours for the distribution line and the upside of being a volunteer is you can keep the items.

3.  There is a new superman drug which is somewhat like bath salts and opiods.  After drug users are brought back using Narcan, they are still so violent, they can’t be talked to for some time.
4.  Bill Levine showed pamphlets to help families prepare for emergencies.  Bill Levine will try to obtain more brochures for distribution.

5.  The 911 house numbering is going well.  The firehouse has sold approximately 25-30 green signs.  Bill Levine will go around in early April to begin reviewing compliance.

TOWN-WIDE REAPPRAISAL

The state denied the Selectboard’s appeal of the state’s order to reappraise.  Nancy Bushika suggested that a request for proposal be drafted along with a list of state approved reappraisal firms for review at the next meeting.

TOWN MAPPING PROJECT
The state has chosen the bid from Cartographic Technologies to map the town.  A representative will come down for several visits and take pictures and copies of all documents.  The town will have to sign off, not to acknowledge her work is accurate, but just for basic locational accuracy.

SELF-GOVERNMENT PILOT PROGRAM

The Vermont League of Cities and Towns sent an email to ask for support of a bill for a pilot program for self-governance authority at the local level.  Ten cities and towns will be chosen to participate in this program which supports decision-making at the local level that recognizes the capacity of local officials and voters to govern themselves on issues of local import.

VERMONT GROUNDWATER COORDINATING COMMITTEE

The state is seeking participation in a workgroup formed to improve knowledge and communication about wells and springs and related groundwater issues.

BANKRUPTCY NOTICE

The town attorney recommended that no action is needed concerning the Chapter 11 bankruptcy notice for Ditech Holding Corporation.  She advised that the town does not have a claim in the bankruptcy; taxpayers are responsible for the payment of their taxes.

ALL BOARDS MEETING

The Selectboard will hold an all boards meeting on Thursday, April 25, 2019 at 7 p.m.  They will discuss agenda items at the next meeting.
MOTION by Nancy Bushika to adjourn.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The meeting adjourned at 7:42 p.m.








Carol Fachini 







Clerk 
CW/las

REMINDERS

1.  Please visit the town’s new official website:  townofstamfordvermont.org.

2.  The town clerk’s office hours are:  Monday:  closed; Tuesday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Wednesday 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Thursday 12 p.m. to 4 p.m. and 6 p.m. to 8 p.m.; and Friday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.
3.  Anyone interested in serving as an appointed board member or on the sheriff/constable committee, please contact a member of that board or the Selectboard.








